


I. FINDINGS OF FACT

5. Licensee is currently, and was at all times relevant herein, a Licensed Specialist
Clinical Social Worker (LSCSW) within the meaning of the Act 

6. On or about May 13, 2022, the Board received a report of alleged violation
concerning Licensee's conduct, alleging Licensee may have violated certain statutes and 
regulations governing unprofessional conduct. 

7. The Board conducted an investigation concerning Licensee's alleged
violations of statutes and regulations. During the investigation, Licensee was informed of 
the initial complaint and was given the opportunity to respond to the allegations. Licensee's 
response was received August 15, 2022. 

8, 

8. Licensee provided remote therapy services to a client from at least February

2022, until February 28, 2022. After the therapy session on February 28, 2022, the client 
sent multiple messages related to her therapy to Licensee but received no responses from 
Licensee. It was noted that communication from Licensee to the individual outside of 
sessions previously was a regular occurrence. 

9. On March 14,2022, the client appeared for a virtual therapy session, but
Licensee was not present after the client waited 15 minutes. The client sent a message to 
licensee concerning the absence but did not receive a message from licensee. The client sent 
a message to licensee's employer, who responded that they would be investigating the 
circumstances. 

10. On March 15, 2022, Licensee's employer informed the client that Licensee was
unavailable and apologized for Licensee's absence, but asked if the individual would like to 
switch to another therapist. 

11. On March 18, 2022, Licensee's employer informed the client that Licensee would
be unavailable and apologized for the inconvenience. 

12. On May 25, 2022, Investigators for the Board sent a letter to Licensee,
requesting a response to the complaint 

13. On July 12, 2022, Licensee had not sent a response to the Investigators, so
Investigators for the Board sent a follow-up letter to Licensee, requesting a response to the 
complaint no later than August 12, 2022. 

14. On August 15, 2022, a response was received from Licensee (dated August 9,
2022). Licensee stated she had experienced difficulties receiving payments from her employer 
and noted that at a certain point, Licensee was waiting for things to be settled with her 
employer regarding payment before continuing to provide services. 
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